      Hildersham Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

A Meeting of Hildersham Parish Council was held on Tuesday 10th July 2018, in Hildersham Village Hall.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Mark Logan, Mr Rob Clay, Mr Darren Long, and Mr John Myer, District Councillor John Batchelor and one member of the public.


Meeting started at 7.30pm

31. Open Forum for members of the public to express concerns or raise issues – none were raised. 

32. Apologies – apologies were received from County and District Councillor Henry Batchelor who was on holiday.
33. Do any Councillors have interests to declare in the items to be discussed during the meeting? Has the Clerk granted any dispensations under section 33 (1) of the Localism Act and the basis is set out under section 33(2)? No interests were declared or dispensations granted.
34. Update on the Parish Nurse scheme (PNS) from Keith Day. Keith Day explained that the PNS was started 2004/5 and that there were now over 100 operating in the UK mainly employing volunteers so working irregular hours. The scheme served all the community and although it was run by the church it was not an evangelising organisation. The local scheme started in 2015 on a three-year rotation to enable evaluation of the project which was to support residents in Hildersham, Balsham, West Wratting, West Wickham, Coville, Great and Little Abington. The £66,000 funding was raised through contributions from Trusts, industry, the Church councils and Parish Councils (£6,000). During the first three years over a hundred people have been helped, with the Parish Nurse having 80 contacts a week with local residents 80% of whom are over 60 years old and 75% are non-church goers; the project has been a huge success but there is still a huge need, which the nurse was finding difficult to meet, particularly mental health issues. 

The scheme was advertising for a volunteer assistant to assist the nurse and wanted to involve local residents in the scheme through the voluntary activities that already exist within the villages; the PNS hoped to produce a directory of voluntary activities within the villages.  The scheme was planning to appoint a part-time community worker who would help with mental health issues. These plans would require funding of £44,000/year to provide the services of two employees, which Keith Day said he hoped Hildersham Parish would continue to support. 

Action Clerk to put request for funding for the Parish Nurse Scheme on the agenda for the September meeting. 
35. Report from District Councillor John Batchelor – emailed reports to be circulated

Several of the road safety measures for the A1307 would be carried out in 2019/2020, including upgrading the traffic lights outside the college. A Liaison meeting would take place at Sawston Village College on 12th September from 6pm. The outcome of the inspectors report on the Local Plan was still awaited, although it was believed the 5 year land supply was now in place and agreed to satisfactory. 
36. Approval of the minutes for the meeting on 8th May and 20th June. Approval deferred to allow councillors longer to look at the minutes – action Clerk
37. Review the internal auditors report and recommendations made. The internal auditor’s reported had been circulated to all councillors. Action Clerk to find a new internal auditor as the current auditor is unlikely to be able to do the work next year. Councillors were reminded that cheque stubs needed to be initialled when the cheques are signed.
38.Update on the application the council would like to make for Local Highway Initiative funds. The application had been completed and sent by Mark Logan; it was to request funding for wooden pillars in Blench Lane to safeguard the verge and old brick wall. Nicola Burden, County Council Highway Officer, had also quoted £11,000 to tarmac from the road to the bin area alongside the village hall, which councillors agreed was far too expensive.  
39.Can the council formally approve and accept the quotation from Andrew Clark to create a parish council website and the proposed cost of maintaining it annually?
Rob Clay proposed the council accept the quote to set up a council web site at a cost of £600 and with an annul fee of £150, which was seconded by Darren Long. The council neAeds a website as a matter of urgency as it is unable to gain access to the existing village website, and it has a legal obligation to publicise year end information on it’s website.

40.Report on the condition of the village assets and to decide who would be responsible for the assets in the coming year: benches, bus shelters, village signs, kiosk, play equipment, Recreation Ground and allotments. Rob Clay agreed to be responsible for the benches and village sign and Darren Long volunteered to look after the kiosk and play area.
41.Approval of revised fencing price and update on the work.

Rob Clay and Darren Long proposed and seconded the additional costs, with the support of all councillors; this were £780.00 to fence down the bungalow lane to the horse field, £285 to remove old fencing from site and £75.00/each for the fourteen picket gates. The rabbit-proof fencing will be below ground. This would bring the total cost to £3,950.00.  The fencing at the bottom would not be replaced as it was in good condition. The fencing contractor Mr Baker would start work in 2 weeks-time, once the land was softer; action Mark Logan to ask the cost of digging a trench for an additional tap, Rob Clay agreed to cut the long grass on the new allotment access area, next to Shelly’s plot; an additional charge would be made to the council for this work.

It was agreed that the establishment of a  Trust to administer the land would be a catalyst for getting the allotment holders to form a working group.
42.Update on the action taken to establish whether a Community Land Trust can be created to build houses for local people on land administered by the council.

a) General update- Hilary Cunningham, a village lawyer, had agreed to review the Community land Trust option for the council and the Charity Commisison correspondence, which John Myer would give her.  
b) Charity Commission – dealt with under item 42a.
43.Correspondence

a) Emails from Robert Wright about the play area being cut by someone else and that hooks were required to secure the football net. Action Clerk to contact Robert Wright to request that he stop leaving clumps of grass in the play area and strim the edges of the area.

Action Clerk to give the pegs for the football net to Rob Clay to use.
Rob Clay was thanked for the work he had done to maintain the play area.

44. Planning application to be considered:

S/2307/18/FL – Mr Taussig, Exmoor Cottage, High Street – replace garage doors with double width electronic door.

Councillors recommended the application be approved and made no comments,
45. Finance

a) Councillors authorised the payments and approved the financial statement dated 10th July; this was proposed by Mark Logan and seconded by Rob Clay with the support of al councillors.
b) The council retrospectively formally agreed that the council would submit a certificate of exemption for the Annual return for the year ending 2017-2018? this was proposed by Mark Logan and seconded by Darren Long with the support of al councillors.

c) The annual return documents required have been sent to the external auditor.

46. Items for the next meeting’s agenda on 11th September 2018.
Including submitting a new ACV form for the Pear Tree

Consider donating to the Parish Nurse Scheme, Hilary Cunningham’s recommendations, ditch work, noticeboard needs re-varnishing after being rubbed down and new play equipment.
47. Open Forum for Parishioners to make comments or raise items– none were raised. 
Meeting closed at 8.27pm.
